
MERIVALE-FALLOWFIELD 
NEWSLETTER 

Summer 2004  
 

FROM THE MINISTER 

As we approach summer, it is a good time to 
take stock of the many activities over the past 
year that have been part of our Christian 
journey. 

Church suppers, sales, Sunday school and choirs all 
come to mind. Many thanks to all who helped our 
churches have a successful year. 
 
We are ready for a more restful summer period. 
Glenys and I will be away in late June, and Rev. Stu 
has graciously stepped in to take over these services. 
 
As many of you scatter for the summer, our church 
remains open for you each and every Sunday 
morning, and needs your support. 
 
May you and yours have a happy and safe summer. 

   In Christ 
Martin & Glenys 

 

 SUMMER SUMMARY 
Church 
Services  
 

Services at the usual hour 
except June 6, when the 
two congregations will meet 
at Fallowfield to celebrate 
Fallowfield’s anniversary. 

Lemonade-
on-the lawn  

Every Sunday after church, 
June through August (F, M). 

Merivale 
Quilters 

Every Wednesday at 9:30, 
except in extreme weather.

Merivale 
Fellowship 
Group  

Inactive during the 
Summer; resumes Sept. 
22. (M) 

Yard Sale  Saturday, June 5. Sale to 
support the Fallowfield  
Sunday School. 

Sunday 
School Picnic 

Sunday, June 27, after 
church. (F) 

Rev. Carnahan 
is away  

June 21 to July 5; Rev. 
Hewlett taking the services

Corn feast  Aug. 18 (may be 
rescheduled if the corn is 
late) (F, M) 

Sunday 
School  

Resumes Sept. 13 (F, M) 
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CORRECTION TO THE FALLOWFIELD ANNUAL REPORT 

 
In the Social Committee 
report for 2003, Murray Airth 
was thanked for replacing the 
shelves in our serving 

window. We would like to 
apologize for the error and 
give due thanks to Leslie 
Hethrington who did a super 

job of the shelves, which 
desperately needed 
replacement. Thank you 
Leslie. 

 
 

COMING EVENTS 
 
FALLOWFIELD ANNIVERSARY 
On June 6, we celebrate 
Fallowfield’s 118th 
anniversary. There will be a 
worship service at 9:30 am, 
followed by a luncheon. The 
church at Merivale will be 
closed so that the 
congregation can celebrate 
with Fallowfield. The 
anniversary speaker this year 
is Don Clysdale. 
 
Don, with his wife Pat and 
sons Ian and David, was an 
active member of Fallowfield 
United Church until he took 
an overseas posting in 
England and Germany in 
early 2001.  He was 
Fallowfield Clerk of Session 

from 1993, and as part of this, 
started lay preaching within 
the Merivale-Fallowfield 
charge, leading 
approximately 15-20 services 
during this time.  
 
After the high-tech boom 
collapsed, he took early 
retirement and moved to 
Callander, Ontario, where he 
is a member of Knox United 
Church.  Callander is on Lake 
Nipissing and is a few miles 
south of North Bay where he 
grew up and where his 
mother still lives. He 
completed the Manitou 
Conference Lay Preaching 
course in the summers of 
2002 and 2003, and currently 

preaches occasionally in the 
Laurier-Knox pastoral charge 
and in the Nipissing-Restoule 
pastoral charge, all small old 
churches with a similar 
character to Fallowfield and 
Merivale. 

 
 
TURKEY SUPPER  
Again this fall, we are holding 
our annual turkey supper. 
Circle Friday October 1st, 
which is the evening we 
prepare the vegetables and 

Saturday October 2nd, the 
night of our supper, on your 
calendar. Your help, whether 
it's making pies, peeling 
potatoes or serving is greatly 
appreciated. You will be 

phoned by someone on the 
Committee after the 2nd of 
September to see if you are 
able to help. 

Irene Mowat 

 

Don Clysdale at his desk

BIG SALE:  The grand annual Fallowfield yard and bake sale takes 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

.

place on Saturday, June 5.  
 
A prime opportunity to clean house and support the Sunday School at 
the same time.  
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RECENT EVENTS 
 
MERIVALE ANNIVERSARY 
May 2 marked the 128th 
anniversary of Merivale 
United (formerly 
Presbyterian) Church. The 
Fallowfield congregation took 
part in the celebration, and 
the Fallowfield Choir lead the 
singing. The special speaker 
was Rev. Chuck Spicer, 
formerly chaplain of the Royal 

Ottawa Hospital. The service 
was followed by a luncheon in 
the CE Hall.  
 
A special guest at the 
anniversary service was 
Hope Ross-Papezik, 
daughter of Dr. Andrew S. 
Ross, who was minister of 
Merivale Presbyterian Church 
from 1899 to 1906.  

 R
PHO D 

THE DEBUT OF THE 
FALLOWFIELD MEN’S 
CHOIR: Early this spring, a 
suggestion was made that a 
men’s choir would entertain 
the mothers of the 
congregation on Mother’s 
Day. After many phone calls, 
much persuasion and some 
convincing, a group of men 
assembled and music was 
chosen. At this time, it was 
felt that an accompanist and 
a director were required, so 
Tamar and I were asked to 
attend the first practice. What 
an eye-opener!! We practiced 
singing, standing up and 

sitting down! Sometimes 
there was a suggestion of 
mutiny, but generally all went 
well.  

On Mother’s Day Sunday, 
everyone assembled early. 
Choir gowns were even in 
short supply. Men who hadn’t 
even been able to attend 
practices were drafted into 
the ranks. The choir loft was 
overflowing with 17 robed 
male singers! We sang four 
older hymns (which Don Betts 
had chosen) and the church 
was filled with powerful 
music. Our anthem was 

"Bless This 
House", an 
appropriate 
choice for the 
occasion. The 
choir rose on 

cue, san
accepte
was cer

Thanks 
Giles (w
idea), D
such a g
hymns) 
willingly
practice
repeat, 
hot choi
for the l
present
myself: 
was a tr
and I fe
convinc
perform
future. B
phone c

 

The Fallowfield Men’s Choir singing on 
Mother’s Day 

PHOTO BY JUDY LANCASTER 

   
Merivale-Fallowfield Newsletter May 30, 2004 
 

ev. Chuck Spicer 
TO BY WENDY RENAU
g beautifully, and 
d the applause, which 
tainly well deserved. 

goes out to George 
ho conceived the 
on Betts (for choosing 
ood assortment of 
and all the men who 
(?) came out to 
, endured repeat after 
and even wore those 
r gowns. Also thanks 
ovely flowers 
ed to both Tamar and 
what a surprise! It 
emendous success, 
el that with little 
ing, we will be able to 
 in the very near 
e ready for those 
alls!!  

Barb Fraser 
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 FALLOWFIELD BEEF DINNER 
 
The beef dinner put on April 24 by 
the men of Fallowfield United was a 
huge success, both as a social 
event and financially. Over 200 were 
served, and over $1300 was realized.  
 
A huge thank-you to all the men 
who participated and a special 
thank-you to the women of the 
church who sold tickets, greeted 
people, and helped with setting up 
and preparing desserts.  
 
From the general reaction, this 
could become an annual event. 

Don Steeves, David Bell
 

 
MERIVALE BEAN SUPPER 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
We did it! On March 20, Merivale earned the 
dollars to pay off our debt for the “Stair-Trac”. 
We served over 130 meals, of which 20 were 
“take-outs” We owed $620.01 and we earned 
approximately $800.00. The remainder, after 
the Stair-Trac is paid off, will go to put metal 
edging on the stairs of the CE Building.  
 
It was an opportunity to taste-test many 
favourite bean recipes, and everyone enjoyed 
it. 
 
Special thanks to all who sold tickets, made 
beans, made coleslaw, made desserts. A job 
well done!   Gayle Ashby 
 

MERIVALE GARAGE 
AND PLANT SALE 
 
The cashiers are beaming 
as they count the take 
after the successful 
garage and plant sale, 
held May 9, 2004! 
 
Thanks to all those who 
put so much hard work 
into this endeavour. 

 

The Roast Beef Dinner at Fallowfield 
PHOTO BY JUDY LANCASTER 
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ORGANIZATIONS AND COMMITTEES 
 

MERIVALE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
 
The Board of Trustees accepted the estimate of Brad 
Durie of Durieco Stone to restore the retaining wall in 
front of the Church building. The work was recently 
completed by Mr. Durie, at a cost of approx. $10,500. 
It is anticipated that a sealer will be applied to the wall 
later this year.  
 
We are currently investigating and asking for 
proposals to replace the entrance doors to the CE hall. 
The Women's Fellowship Group has graciously 
donated $2000 towards replacing the doors. Hopefully 
we will have the new doors before winter sets in. 
 
The proceeds of the property sale to Mobilia were 
invested in a GIC, which comes due in early June. Jim 
Marshall has been instructed to place the funds in the 
Church's bank account until such time that the total 
costs of the repairs to the buildings can be 
ascertained. 
 
The Board also advises Council on placement of 
investments. Several bonds come due this summer, 
and with lower interest rates, it will be a real challenge 
to maintain our current income. 
 
The cost of cemetery plots was researched and, as a 
result, the new prices will be $500 per single plot for 
Church members and $800 per single plot for non- 
members. 
 
It is with regret that the Board accepts the resignation 
of Jim Anderson.   Bob Meisner, chair. 

 
 

FALLOWFIELD TREASURER 
The interim financial report for 
the period year to date 
indicates a deficit of 
approximately $1,050.00. For 
the same period last year the 
church had a deficit of 
approximately $2,500.00. The 
improvement in our financial 
performance is largely 
attributable to two successful 

social fundraisers, the roast 
beef dinner and Fallowfield 
goes out to dinner.  
 
Based on our experience last 
year, coupled with significant 
increases in utility and fuel 
costs, it appears we will 
match or exceed last year’s 
full-year deficit of 
approximately $6067.00 
 

Please note the church’s 
financial control procedures 
require the treasurer to obtain 
approved invoices, receipts or 
board approval in support of 
all payments. Please be sure 
to submit the appropriate 
paper work when requesting 
reimbursement of 
expenditures you have 
incurred on behalf of the church. 

Brad Durie and assistant of Durieco 
Stone doing restoration of front 
retaining wall. Welding for iron railing 
supports by ERCON Welding Inc." 

PHOTO BY JEAN STALKER 

Gloria Gartley 
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MERIVALE SUNDAY 
SCHOOL 

 
Sunday school classes will 
resume in September after 
some reorganization. 
 
In the fall, the parents hope to 
form a group of adults willing 
to work with them on a 
rotational schedule in order to 
follow a planned curriculum. 
 
The senior group will continue 
to prepare for confirmation.  
 
The council wishes to thank 
Wendy Renaud for her 
commitment to the children 
under her care for the past 
few years. 

Sandra Marshall 
 

!" 
 

MERIVALE QUILTERS 
 

The Quilters will continue to 
meet throughout the summer 
unless the Hall becomes too 
uncomfortable in the heat.  
We hope to keep the cross-
stitchers busy at their task of 
preparing another top, and 
Alice Bell has offered to 
prepare an appliqué top to 
become our Fall quilting 
project. 
 
There will be beverages and 
sweets each Wednesday 
morning through June, July 
and August as we carry on in 

our usual manner, welcoming 
all who show up to work or 
chat. 

Sandra Marshall 
 

!" 
 

MERIVALE FELLOWSHIP 
GROUP 

 
Arrangements have been 
made for a catered lunch on 
October 3 to raise funds for 
“The Mission”, formerly called 
“The Men’s Mission”.  
 
Donations of $25.00 to the 
C.G.I.T. (Canadian Girls in 
Training) and to the boys’ 
camp at Gracefield were 
gratefully acknowledged. 
 
At our April meeting, Chuck 
Ross delivered a brief history 
of the development of art in 
Canada, illustrated by slides 
of paintings from the National 
Gallery. Thank you, Chuck! 
 
Our treasurer reported 
$2,957.94 in the bank.  
 
May 26 is our final meeting 
before we break up for the 
summer. We have elected to 
make it a potluck luncheon. 
 
Our first fall meeting will be 
held September 22, 2004.  
 
Have a wonderful summer  

Lila Hird  
 

!" 
 

IN THE GARDEN 
 
After a long, cold winter, the 
gardeners are very glad to be 
back at work. As of June 20, 
the Robertson tulips are 
looking absolutely radiant in 
the sunshine. This is their 
third spring. 
 
We took advantage of the 
spring garage sale to sell a 
few plants, and realized over 
$200. We are grateful to all 
those who helped us in this 
endeavour, including Jim 
Marshall, Phyllis Mulligan, 
Chuck Ross, the Ashby’s and 
the Strath’s. 

Jean Stalker, Vera Hamman 
!" 

 
MONTREAL/OTTAWA 

CONFERENCE 
 

The weekend of May 28, Rev. 
Carnahan, Irene Mowat and 
Ruth Kawaja are off to the 
80th Annual General Meeting 
of the Montreal and Ottawa 
Conference. The theme this 
year is “Put Out into Deep 
Water”.  We’ll be expecting 
some profound insights from 
them after this exposure! 

 

 

If a man is called to be a street sweeper, he should sweep streets even as Mic
painted or as Beethoven composed music, or Shakespeare wrote poetry. He s
streets so well that all the hosts of heaven and earth will pause to say, “Here li
street sweeper who did his job well.” 

Martin L
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FALLOWFIELD SUNDAY SCHOOL PICNICS 

Reminiscences Of Gordon Hill 
 

My first recollections of a 
Sunday School picnic was of 
one held in Wilson’s Bush. At 
that time, we could access it 
from Moodie Drive and follow 
a lane to the picnic site. I 
can’t recall how many were 
there. Some picnics were at 
the homes of different church 
families. 
 
During the ‘60s, we were able 
to use the premises of 
Kemptville College of 

Agriculture and Technology. 
The picnics were held on 
Saturday on the lawn beside 
the gym. The gym and the 
washrooms were open for our 
use. It was during this period 
that Merivale joined us. There 
were always races for the 
children, but now the highlight 
of the day was a ball game, 
pitting one church against the 
other. Everyone looked 
forward to this.  
 
As time went on, it became 
harder to book Kemptville. 
The teachers started looking 
for other appropriate places. 
One year, the picnic was held 
in Carleton Place, beside the 
Mississippi. There was a 
beach, so the children could 
swim. About this time we 
changed the day of the picnic 
from Saturday to Sunday. 
 
A number of picnics were 
held at Andrew Haydon Park. 

We could never be sure how 
much space we might have 
there. Some Sundays, it 
could be quite crowded. 
 
When the Clysdales arrived 
at Fallowfield, they opened 
their home and pool to the 
Sunday School and church 
families. When they moved to 
North Bay, we had to find 
another site. Now the picnic is 
held at the Bow of the Jock 
Park on Steeplehill Crescent. 
 
There were always races and 
games. Each family brought a 
lunch, usually sandwiches 
and dessert – cookies, cake 
or pie. Drinks were usually 
provided. Quite often lunches 
were shared. There was 
always lots of fun and 
fellowship. 

Gordon Hill

 
 
 

CONGRATULATIONS 
 

To Richard Fraser, who 
received a City of Ottawa 
Civic Appreciation Award at 
City Hall, April 27. The award 
was “for his volunteer efforts 
in promoting, improving, and 
defending agriculture and 
agricultural interests in the 
community. Richard grew up 
being active in his 
community; he was a 
steadfast 4 H member, a 
Junior Farmer, and a 4 H 

provincial director. He has an 
amazing track record in 
committee work and has 
served as a member of the 
Carleton Federation of 
Agriculture, the International 
Ploughing Match committees, 
Carleton Milk Committee, 
Nepean South Community 
Association, Seaway Valley 
Ethanol Project, and 
Fallowfield United Church 
Board of Trustees. Most 

recently, Richard has become 
the first chair of the new 
Farmers Business 
Association, a group formed 
by farmers representing 
various livestock groups 
operating progressive farms.” 
 
To Don and Elly Good, who 
won a 4-H Club draw for 
dinner for two anywhere in 
the world. Don and Elly have 
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elected to enjoy their dinner 
in Australia. 
 
To organist Tamar 
Shostakovsky, who has 
been awarded a bursary for a 
summer program of French 
immersion at the Université 
du Québec à Chicoutimi. 
During the course, she will be 
housed with a French-

speaking family and live 
completely in the French 
language. While she is away, 
her mother and Barbara 
White will take care of the 
music at Merivale/Fallowfield. 
This is an honour and a 
wonderful opportunity. 
Congratulations, Tamar. 
 

To Bruce and Ellen 
Mooney, grandparents of 
Caleb Scott, born April 27 to 
of Scott and Kim Mooney. 
 
To Ron and Irene Mowat, 
grandparents of Abby Mowat. 
Abby is the daughter of 
Trevor and Kerry (Kudreiko) 
Mowat. She was welcomed 
into the world May 6. 

 
 
 

 

 Bob and Sara Jane Meisner have recently returned 
from a visit with their daughter, son-in-law and 
grandchildren in the Bahamas.  
 
In August, they will be off again on a family Caribbean 
cruise with son Jeff, his wife Joy and their sons Robert 
and James as well as their daughter, her husband Sean 
and children Daniel and Caitlyn. 
 

Caitlyn and Daniel   
 
 

IN OUR PRAYERS 
 
Gwillyn Allen, who is 
awaiting major surgery. 
 
Wilma Coates who is facing 
another round of surgery. 
 

Paula Kerr, who has back 
problems, hopes she is on 
the road to recovery. 
 
Lisa Kristenson, who is at 
the General Hospital. (She 
celebrated her birthday 
there.) 

Erma Nesbitt, who is hoping 
to be out of the Queensway-
Carleton in the near future. 
 
Merrill Wilson, who is on the 
road to recovery after hip 
surgery. 

 
 

OUR DEEPEST SYMPATHY TO 

   
 

 

Don and Mary Betts, on the loss of Don’s brother, John 
LeRoi Betts of Millerton, New Brunswick  
 
Don and Betty Robertson, on the loss of Don’s brother, 
Ronald Leslie Robertson of Fergus, Ontario. 
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MABEL’S FREE CLINIC 
 
Jim and Sandy Whittaker 
were part of a group of 
winter Texans from 
Paradise Park who went 
on a tour to benefit 
Mabel’s Free Clinic. 
 
Mabel Proudley’s career 
as a professional musician 
ended at the age of 25 
when. an accident 
damaged her hand and 
she took up charity work. 
In the 1960’s she worked 
with the Red Cross 

assisting Mexican children 
after hurricane Beulah For 
37 years thereafter she 
continued to assist 
Mexican families in Nuevo 
Progresso located south of 
the Rio Grande with food, 
clothing, medical care, 
burial services and 
housing..  
 
Dr. Keith Routley, a retired 
Canadian dentist, 
operated a free dental 
clinic for poor Mexican 

children in Progresso. In 
1997, when he had to find 
a new location, the 
Mabel’s Free Clinic 
Association was formed. 
Through the efforts of this 
group, money, volunteer 
labour, plumbing supplies 
and dental equipment 
were all donated to build 
the clinic. An extension to 
this original building was in 
progress during our tour. 

Jim Whittaker 
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